
Academic Senate Meeting Minutes
Wednesday, May 8, 2019
Approved
Call to Order

Senate Vice Chairperson Samiat Solebo called the meeting to order.  

Roll Call

Senator Samiat Solebo called the roll and declared a quorum. 

Election of the Academic Senate Chairperson
Susan Kalter was elected by affirmation as the Chairperson of the Academic Senate for the term of 2019-2020.  
Election of the Academic Senate Secretary

Martha Horst was elected by affirmation as Secretary of the Academic Senate for the term of 2019-2020. 

Election of the Executive Committee Faculty Members

The following Senate faculty members were elected by affirmation to the Senate Executive Committee for the term of 2019-20:

Tracy Mainieri, KNR

David Marx, PHY

Dimitrios Nikolaou, ECO

Greg Ferrence, CHE

Senator Kalter: All right, terrific.  Congratulations to all four of you, and thank you for serving.  Now we'll move to Chairperson's Remarks.
Chairperson's Remarks – Susan Kalter
Senator Kalter: I just wanted to say that I'm quite honored to have been re-elected as the Senate chair.  I will continue to work hard in the coming year to keep the trust that the votes imply and help us to keep the University moving forward with small and large improvements, where we can identify them.  Senators often say that their Senate service taught them a lot about the University and how it works, so I hope that will continue to be the case.  I hope all of you will continue with your spirited engagement, work towards sensible solutions to difficult problems when they appear, and use your time in committee wisely, bringing the highest priority items to the top of your agendas and trying to cut through to the heart of those matters.  Please also continue to communicate well with your departments, divisions, and other constituencies.  

I wanted to say a little bit about what's going to happen in the coming year, although it's always a mystery what might happen.  But Academic Affairs is going to be examining a proposal for a graduate requirement in Inclusion, Diversity, Equity, and Access.  Administrative Affairs and Budget has Administrator Evaluation and Space Planning on their docket.  Faculty Affairs is going to be honing changes to the Sabbatical Policy and also to the Integrity in Research Policy.  Planning and Finance is going to continue working towards bringing down barriers toward admitting students into their majors of choice, and Rules will be reviewing bylaws from the College of Arts and Sciences and the College of Business as well as finalizing changes to our external committee descriptions before tackling our internal committee makeup and structure.  The Faculty Caucus actually starts its work tonight with our plan to study equity among the ASPT ranks and continues in the fall with a report from the Academic Impact Fund ad hoc committee about the 20-year state of that fund as well as returning to the University Professors title and proposed changes to the scope and processes for selection.  So, as I said last year, and I hope this year it will actually happen, we will also begin debating what our ad hoc committee on the Code of Student Conduct has recommended, or will be recommending when it comes to how our Code is enforced, how fairly it is enforced, and whether it is complete, for example, with respect to protecting faculty from unauthorized recordings or protecting students who are victims of sexual assault and harassment and other issues.  I don't want to steal anybody's thunder, but I know that we're here tonight to talk a little bit about the current Code and get ideas, so I don't want to preview what we heard in Exec.
Welcome to all our new Senators.  Congratulations, again, to Senators Horst, Marx, Mainieri, Nikolaou, and Ferrence.  And thank you to all the new members of the Exec Committee for your extra service to the Senate, and thank you to all of the new and returning Senators for your important service on this, the University's principle governing body.  

Just wanted to give people a few reminders.  You should have parking permits from your orientation packets, but if for some reason you did not get one and you need one, I have some extras in my bag.  The internal committee forms.  We are meeting very soon as the Faculty Caucus part of the Executive Committee to seat people on internal committees, so this year we went new wave and we actually put them online.  It was an amazing 21st century event!  So please go onto your computers and turn in your internal committee forms.  I think there are about 23 of them in already, or somewhere in that range, so thanks to those of you who have already done that.  

Then the last thing I wanted to say, I wanted to end on a very sad note.  Some of you may know that Senator Rubio's father passed away unexpectedly the weekend after our last Senate meeting.  So I want to send him our deep condolences, and we do have a card that we're going to send around tonight for you to sign.  So we're going to start that around in a moment.  With all that said, I'll be happy to respond to any questions.  

Student Body President's Remarks 

Senator Solebo: Hi, everybody, again.  Thank you for bearing with me.  I'm not good at running meetings, as you can tell.  I would also like to say that this next upcoming year we really do want to work closely with faculty, staff, and the administration to make sure that our messages are getting clear and communicated properly.  I'm really excited to be serving as your 2019 to 2020 Student Body President.  Thank you for bearing with me, again, and I yield for questions.

Senator Kalter: All right, seeing none…  I thought you did a great job.  So keep it up.  We'll move to Administrator Remarks with Senator Dietz.

Administrators' Remarks

· President Larry Dietz

President Dietz: Thank you very much.  I want to congratulate all those who were elected tonight, and I look forward to continuing to work with you and the various leadership positions.  I want to say congratulations to the students in your new roles and also to Senator Solebo and her new role.  As far as I can remember, at least in my tenure here, I think you're the first sophomore that was ever elected into this role.  So, congratulations!  That's well done.  What also I think would be remiss is if I didn't say thanks to all the student Senators and the other Senators around this table who have spent this last year serving, very well, the University.  So I appreciate all the good work that has gone into that.

Several informational items.  I've been spending a lot of time lately in either Springfield or Chicago talking to legislators, the Governor, the Governor's staff, trying to influence those various individuals about the need for an Operating Capital Budget and also MAP.  So, May is a very important month.  Many people hope that there will be a capital bill and other word on operating as well and MAP, for that matter, by the end of the session, which ends in May.  So busy, busy times.  Lots of conversations going back and forth, so we're optimistic.  I would say that during the time that I have testified before the various appropriation committees, which happened within the last several weeks, that this is one of the more respectful times that I can remember.  So we're hoping that that respect also results in some funding.  So the conversations have been good.  A lot of work to go, a lot of things to do, and the biggest issue is obviously identifying revenue resources for the kinds of funding that increases would necessitate.  I'm in Springfield tomorrow.  You'll hear a lot about press conferences that have been going on.  I was in two last week, one this week, and I have another one planned for this next week.  But the themes are basically the same, and that is that we need the state to invest more in higher education.  I'm still in the role of the convener of the public university Presidents, but as I wear that hat, they also know what institution that I come from, and so I have an opportunity to not only represent all the public universities but obviously Illinois State, and that's foremost in my mind.  
Several other informational items about the Board of Trustees.  We have a Board of Trustee meeting on Friday.  The next one will not be held (a regularly scheduled meeting) until July.  We have a packed agenda, and part of that is that we have some new people in some new places that will be there on Friday.  We have not had new appointments to the Board yet, so we have three vacancies still.  But we have five people who are currently with us, and we can conduct business with a quorum of only five people.  So that will get us through Friday.  With that, the former Chair of the Board, Rocky Donahue, and the former Secretary of the Board, Mary Ann Louderback, were two of the three individuals whose terms expired at the end of January, and then they can serve for another 60 days.  So basically the term completely expired at the end of March, so they had to elect a new interim chair and a new interim secretary.  They will serve until the July meeting, which is typically when they vote for the "permanent" chair and the permanent secretary.  The interim chair is Julie Jones, and the interim secretary is Bob Dobski, and they will be serving in those capacities on Friday.  I've been told that we will have a slate of candidates…  Well, we'll have a slate of appointments, I should say, by Monday the 13th.  The Deputy Governor and I have been talking about that, so we hope that that will come true.  But we'll have the business of the University, a lot of that, done on Friday and then we'll see what happens after that.

A few comments about enrollment and also the Redbirds Rising comprehensive campaign.  Kudos to everyone who has had anything to do with enrollment, and that's basically everybody as enrollment is everybody's job, as is retention.  But since I've been here, I can't remember a time where we've had to adhere to our May 1st priority deadline for enrollees.  This place, and our programs and the services, are in such high demand that for the time that I can remember, we are adhering to our May 1st deadline to make sure that we are providing a quality education and access to classes because we really are up in about every category.  We're up in terms of numbers.  Our quality remains very high.  We're up in the number of underrepresented students who are coming to us.  We're up in the number of international students.  We're up in the number of transfer students, up in the number of first time in college students.  So it's up, up, up.  But we don't want to jeopardize that up, up, up and not have quality with all of that, so we've chosen to adhere to that May 1 deadline.  That doesn't mean that students can't still apply.  Matter of fact, many are doing that.  But we're not enrolling any more right now.  So that's kind of where we are with that.
Similar good news with the Redbirds Rising, the fundraising campaign.  We had a terrific end of April.  I wish I could tell you more, but the person that really has helped us greatly for April to be a terrific month doesn't want a celebration until this fall.  So we're going to honor the request, but I can tell you that the goal of $150 million is very easily in sight with 14 months to go on the campaign.  We're not going to change anything.  We're going to continue to have our foot on the accelerator and continue to work with the campaign, but a lot of people's help have really gone into that campaign, and it's coming along very, very well.

Lastly, I'd just like to say congratulations to all the seniors.  I look forward to shaking about 3,900 hands over the course of six commencements and one commissioning, and what a special weekend it is.  So, congratulations to all of those individuals and to faculty and staff who have helped those individuals get across the finish line.  A big thank you for that as well.  With that, I just wish everybody a restful and great summer, and I would yield for any questions that anybody might have.

Senator DeGrauwe: I just have a question.  I know, going to the magazine article, you were not here for that Senate, and we've asked questions.  I was reading your message that you sent out through the website, and I was wondering if we've…  It said that you initiated a review of the current editorial policies and will seek any recommendations to improve them.  I was wondering if we've seen anything yet as of right now, if we've had any feedback about that.
President Dietz: No.  Matter of fact, the group that's looking at that were still adding some people to that.  I would expect that the bulk of that work will happen after commencement and over the summer a little bit.  But hopefully we'll have something in line to guide us before the next edition of that publication is issued.

Senator DeGrauwe: Thank you.

· Provost Jan Murphy

Provost Murphy: I really don't have much to add beyond what Senator Dietz talked a little bit about.  I'd also convey my thank you to all who have helped with recruitment in this past year.  It is a campus-wide event.  Congratulations to all the new Senators, and thanks to all for your service on this important part of our shared governance.  And then best wishes to everybody as you finish out the semester.  I hope you find some time this summer to relax and kind of recharge.  And I'll see you again in the fall or at commencement.  I'll see everybody at commencement up on stage.  So we'll see you there.  So thank you.

Vice President of Student Affairs Levester Johnson 

Senator Johnson: Just one item to share with everyone, and that's an update on the Housing Master Plan process and the Request for Proposals, the RFP process.  We have gotten down to a couple of candidates that we are looking at, a couple of firms.  We've narrowed it down to two, actually, that we will be bringing to campus over the next couple of weeks here, we hope within the next month or two, to narrow it down to one.  So that's where we're at.  We're very happy and satisfied with two nationally known organizations that we think we can probably do business with either, but we're going to see what they can bring to the table.  So we're very excited about that, and that's moving forward.  So more to come with next year's Senate on this progress and bringing something forward to you all to dig your teeth into and to check out.  That being said, I want to wish everyone a great summer as well.  Hard work by our students.  I hope finals, those of you who have any remaining, that those go well.  Again, get some rest this summer and get ready to roll your sleeves up and have some fun next year working on a couple of projects, so looking forward to that.  That being said, I'll yield the floor as well.  
Senator Horst: I was wondering if you had any idea about locations for the new housing.

Senator Johnson: We don't.  We have a couple of sites that could potentially be utilized.  Everything from the Fell and School apartments, which as it relates to our current and existing stock, they're probably the most that could use some TLC.  So that's viable space there.  South Campus is always something that could probably be on the table as well.  We've got land and property just north of Cardinal Court.  So there are some existing properties that we could actually take a look at, but that's the beauty of bringing in some of the developers who actually challenge you to actually think outside the box and may present some other options as well.
· Vice President of Finance and Planning Dan Stephens
Senator Stephens: Thank you, Senator Kalter.  I have a couple of key topics I'm going to bring up tonight in response to our last meeting and some questions that related to some all-gender restrooms and some of our parking issues.  So rather than attempt to address all of those on my own, I've asked our parking director, Nick Stoff, to sit here next to me as we start to address some of those so he's got an opportunity to clarify any of the comments that I plan to share this evening.  So, we'll try to make this quick.  From the list of questions that were asked about all-gender restrooms, the first question was about the renovation work being done at Fell Hall.  I have to apologize.  I had misspoken and thought that our renovation work was going to be in addition to the restrooms that were sitting in Fell Hall.  They were actually the renovation of the existing ones.  So because of our state mandated codes associated with the number of restrooms that must be gender-specific, those will be renovated for that area and maintain themselves as gender-specific.  Our ability to add all-gender restrooms represent a situation where we're trying to address through a committee, and any opportunity where we're adding new space or creating new space (for example, in Julian Hall which is where we were hoping to get Board approval to expand our classroom opportunities for Cybersecurity), in those plans there are required mandated restrooms according to the state code, but we've also included in that facility an all-gender restroom.  So we take every opportunity where we can to address that matter.  There is a Facilities subcommittee of the all-gender committee that's currently doing an inventory across campus and looking for which particular buildings don't have those and which opportunities we might have to plan for in the future.  I know Senator Kalter referenced the question of Stevenson.  In talking with Chuck about this, as that inventory of that report gets revealed, one of the strategies that I believe the committee is looking at is an opportunity when there is a single stall restroom in a particular building, that in and of itself possibly can be converted over to an all-gender restroom without actually doing any major renovation at all, just simply changing the sign.  So we're working on that.  There's a committee working on that, so it's very much a priority to us for every opportunity that we can.  So before I move over into parking discussions, I'd like to open up the questions for anything relative to that.

Senator Kalter: Any questions about the all-gender restrooms?  So, just to clarify for Stevenson.  It's sort of under discussion but nothing planned yet because there is no single stall bathroom in Stevenson.  Is that…

Senator Stephens: I believe there are some there.  Oh, there are none there?  So that will be one of those situations in the buildings where we'll have to think through that a lot differently than some particular buildings where it's a lot simpler.  So, unfortunately we don't have the luxury of looking back, you know, 20 years ago, 30 years ago, that this situation would occur.  But it is a priority especially as we renovate, and we'll hopefully create a plan where we can try to accommodate that and still maintain the required state requirements based on the occupancy in the building.

Senator Kalter: Thank you.  

Senator DeGrauwe: For the bathrooms that are single stall, is there a timeline that we're looking to switch those over, or is it just whenever the committee gets to it?

Senator Stephens: Well, we're doing the current inventory first and trying to get a more campus-wide approach to this so that there is a planned strategy to do that.  But as we gather information on that, we're certainly looking for quick wins.  Unfortunately when we've got a situation like Stevenson where we don't have an ability without making major renovation efforts to do that, that's obviously going to be a lot more difficult.  So I would state we will look for those opportunities to make as quick of a difference where we can without disrupting our academic buildings or organization through a major renovation effort.
Senator Kalter: Thank you.  Why don't you go ahead with the next part.

Senator Stephens: There were a couple of questions concerning parking changes, having the Academic Senate, especially the faculty, aware of the parking challenges we have on campus.  So you may be aware, if you've been on this campus a while, the largest thing we struggle with is the number of spots that we have.  The numbers in the garages and in the space lots.  One of the strategies we did in the garages this past year was to create an all-garage pass and offer some flexibility that if you have that pass, you have the ability to park not only in the garage that you've chosen, but you also have the ability to park with flexibility in the other garages and in two other specific red lots.  I believe it's Turner and Nelson Smith.  The issue that appears to be coming up that we're not sure if we have a real simple solution to is the individuals that choose to have a reserve spot and that still want the flexibility of being able to park in other garage lots and still have that flexibility and maintaining of a single reserve lot.  Unfortunately, when you have that situation you're actually taking up two, and that's what makes it difficult.  If you select the reserve spot and you're in School Street and you move over to another garage, no one has an ability to come back and park in your spot.  And so that's why we're encouraging and continuing to experiment with the idea of trying to encourage the passes of an all-garage pass.  You'll have the guaranteed right to always have a parking spot in those particular facilities and in those lots, but we don't have the luxury of having that unlimited flexibility of an individual reserved spot and still having the ability to move across campus anywhere else you want.  It's just a capacity issue.  So anytime we leave capacity in a garage and try to move it to a reserve lot for faculty and staff that's not in a garage, it creates a constraint there as well.  So we're constantly watching that and working with Nick, trying to watch the capacity issue and getting complaints.  And so we're continuing to work through that, but unfortunately we just don't have the greatest flexibility to offer everything we would like in that respect.  So I would encourage people, if you have a position where you need to be across campus quite often in the term, if you can choose an all-garage pass, I think you'll have a little bit more flexibility and maybe not quite so…  a little bit of a frustration and not have an ability to have a spot somewhere else.  

With respect to parking in the evening and on the weekends, I think Dr. Ferrence had asked a question about the difficulty parking near the Science Lab Building, especially on the weekends.  In talking this over with Nick and Chuck, one of the problems with the parking lot next to the Science Lab Building is that's the one closest to Uptown and so when there are major events down there, the Town of Normal community and everyone visiting downtown is using our parking spot as free parking.  Well, we were talking this evening about something that we'll continue to discuss over the summer is the idea of in the fall, if we've got major events occurring downtown, especially over the weekend, near the Science Lab Building that we may put up some type of temporary barricade to remind the public that this is an ISU parking spot and to not just use that freely.  Because we do want the faculty who do come in on the weekends to not have to locate another spot when they're needing to be close to their building.  So we're looking for ideas in that area, and that might be something we experiment with, and hopefully the community will recognize those temporary barriers and the faculty and staff who are in that building will move into that spot and we won't have an overcrowding situation.  But we're trying, in that particular case.  We don't seem to have that issue across campus on the weekends, but the Science Lab Building seems to be the issue that appears to be surfacing constantly about the community parking in that lot and unfortunately taking away faculty and staff who want to come into the office on the weekends.  For people to know, on the weekends your passes are allowed to be parking anywhere on campus with very limited restrictions.  The issue we keep running into is, I think, in certain pockets of the campus that the community unfortunately just doesn't honor our sites.  And so we're continuing to try to be a good steward of that, but we're definitely going to look for ideas to remind the community where our boundaries are, and hopefully they'll respect that.
Senator Kalter: Did you want questions after that one?

Senator Stephens: Yes.

Senator Kalter: Any questions?  I will just register, again, a strong objection to the first issue.  I got more complaints about that reserved parking, not being able to park anywhere else on campus, this year than about any other parking issue.  I feel that that was an administrative decision.  A number of people said charge us more so that we can, and I think that would be the way to handle that is to essentially price it right.  One of the people was a donor to our University as well as an emeritus faculty member and expressed great concern about having that privilege taken away.  I don't think it's a necessity.  I think it's something that was decided without much consultation.  So I just wanted to put that back on the record.  I know that because there are fewer and fewer people who have reserved spots, that they can't get together and do a petition like happened a couple years back that totally put a block into the whole Stevenson garage being changed over to that, but I would encourage you to talk to each and every one of the people who still does have a reserved spot and find out what their needs are and why they have those needs and how often.  Rather than having them come to you, I would hope that you would go to them and understand what they're asking for and why.  

Senator Stephens: Okay, and we've got a Parking Committee that has representation from the Senate, so we're very much wanting to hear feedback and very much about the particular need.  You know, in some cases we won't be able to satisfy every name, but that's always our goal is to balance it everywhere we can and certainly never to create a situation that somehow impedes the faculty, or even the staff, to move across campus in a manner necessary to get to their desired location.  There's, in some cases, just very limited flexibility that we may have just simply because of the number of spaces that were alloted.  But duly noted.  We'll continue to look into that.

Senator Kalter: Thank you.  Do we have other questions?  All right, and did you have other remarks?

Senator Stephens: The only other couple quick comments were because obviously parking is a common theme at a lot of the Senate meetings, at the beginning of each term…  Nick and his group are obviously trying to share information across campus.  They communicate by email.  They communicate by their website.  But one of the suggestions I think we'd want to do in the fall at the beginning of the term is I'm going to ask Nick to come to the committee and remind people again of any particular changes we had in this particular year and to allow for that continued dialogue.  There really aren't that many changes that occur, but as a courtesy, as a reminder not only to come to this body but also at the beginning of the term send out a friendly reminder about what those parking changes were for the year and try to do that in the beginning of the fall and then a reminder also in the spring.  So we're going to try to continue to communicate as best as we can, but taking that additional step and coming to this body early in the year will also allow us to hear potential feedback that we might be able to make changes during the year as well.

Senator Kalter: Terrific.  Do we have any general questions for Senator Stephens?  All right, thank you so much.  Thank you, Nick, thank you, Chuck, for coming.  We move on to our Advisory Items. 
Advisory Items:
Presentation of the Academic Plan by Associate Provost Dr. Ani Yazedjian 

Dr. Yazedjian: Thank you.  I was actually going to point out that if any questions come up later, you can direct them to Dr. Hurd.  I just started this position as Associate Provost in January, and so what I'll be doing tonight is giving you an overview of the 2019-2024 Academic Plan.  If you've been familiar with the Academic Plan before, the ordering of the items has changed this time around, but all the content remains the same.  So what I'll do is walk through the Table of Contents for you, go over some highlights, and then if you have any questions I'll be happy to answer them or direct them to Dr. Hurd.  
So the first thing that we'll point out is that, as I said, the Plan has been reorganized a little bit to start with the University Profile and Strategic Plan, moving into the Academic Affairs Programs and Initiatives, which I'll discuss briefly, moving onto College Programs and Initiatives including their Strategic Plans, and then ending with Program Reviews that the Academic Planning Committee completed this year.

The first thing I'd like to do is focus on the Academic Initiatives and just review them real briefly because they are in your packets.  In terms of developing new academic programs, we have several items that we're focusing on in the upcoming year.  You'll note them here, including replacement of the BS in Athletic Training with a Master's of Athletic Training program, the approval of the Master of Science in Computer Science, a proposal for establishing Mechanical Engineering and Electrical Engineering, and an update on accelerated master's programs at the University.  We also have several initiatives related to globalizing the University and its curricula with an update on the INTO/ISU partnership, a little bit more information about several other international partnerships that the Office of International Studies and Programs is working on, and then an update on Quality Leadership University in Panama.  We do have an update on focus on diversity and inclusion with a proposed graduation requirement for a course in US Diversity and then closing with a project that the University is working on, documenting the value of an Illinois State University education looking at graduate jobs and salaries.  That's a brief overview of the academic initiatives for 2019 coming up.  If you have any questions, I'm happy to answer them later.
Then I'd like to move into really the heart of the Academic Plan, which is the Program Reviews that were completed this year.  The Program Reviews were completed by the Academic Planning Committee.  I was able to join this group in January, and really I think they are one of the most hardworking committees on campus.  They put in time week in and week out reading the Academic Program Reviews that departments go through.  To start Academic Program Review, this is a process that we have to go through as a University because it is a state law, but not only that, it's because it's a formative and developmental process for departments and schools on campus and units on campus to look and systematically examine what they're doing well and then identify areas for improvement, which is really our goal as an institution to continue to ensure that students are getting the best experience possible here.  So it's something that departments do every eight years.  Academic research centers and service centers go through those every four years.  This year, we had no research or service centers that were reviewed, but we had 18 academic programs; 16 of them were in good standing, 2 were flagged for follow-up, and then of those 16 programs in good standing, 7 had follow-up reports.  In looking at what those follow-up reports really were about, most of those centered around aspirational programs, getting the departments and schools to really look at programs around the country that are doing things that we also want to be looking at and seeing if we can continue to be on the cutting edge.  So that was really a follow-up to the departments to do that.
One of the other things that I will say, after the departments and schools received these reviews, members of the committee had the opportunity to go to all of the departments and schools and meet with them.  So this really is a dialogue that happens between the Academic Planning Committee and the schools.  And again, it is a process that is focused really on improvement and is formative and developmental.  

In closing, I do want to just recognize the members of the Academic Planning Committee because, again, they have put in tremendous effort.  This is really a great example of shared governance at work at our institution because the feedback that the departments are getting is not only from their peers in other departments but also some very hardworking students on the committee as well.  Dr. Amy Hurd, in the absence of an Associate Provost, took the lead on this committee for the academic year, so I'd like to thank her for service there.  Derek Meyers, the Assistant Director from Assessment Services, served on the committee.  Chairperson of the Academic Senate, Susan Kalter, served and also attended as many of the follow-up meetings with the departments and schools that she could.  Academic Senate member Dimitrios Nikolaou also participated, and then the dean-appointed faculty members are Miranda Lin, Cynthia Kerber, Claire Lieberman, Mary Henninger, Cooper Cutting, Rosie Hauk, Jennifer Sharkey.  And then also the two graduate students, Chelsey Bruns-Meyers, and undergraduate student, Jack Whitsitt (who actually asked me during my interview a very compelling question).  And then also Bruce Stoffel from the Office of the Provost, who provides the organizational and administrative support.  I will end there, and I'm happy to answer any questions.
Senator Jones: It's kind of a two-part question.  Regarding the diversity and inclusion course, would that be for the upcoming school year, and two, what would that entail?  I'm guessing it would be a six-week course, one semester.  What would that entail?  What will students be learning?

Dr. Yazedjian: Sure.  So, that is a great question and I'm really new to this conversation.  I'll read you just a quick overview of what's in the Academic Plan, and then if Dr. Hurd wants to add any comments, she's free to do this.  But responding to the recommendations of the Campus Climate Task Force, a committee was appointed to look at whether or not a new graduation course requirement concentrating on diversity in the United States could be offered.  The learning outcomes were proposed, and then under the proposal actually all undergraduates would be required to complete a course concentrating on issues related to inclusion, diversity, equity, and access.  So this would be a semester-long course that students would have to take.  The requirement would be fulfilled as part of General Education, a student's major, or an elective, and at this point the University Curriculum Committee has forwarded the proposal to the Academic Senate for review in the fall of 2019.
Senator Kalter: So to answer the first part of your question, Senator Jones, it would not be for the next academic year because we have to first review the proposal and then, eventually, vote on it.  So it wouldn't be able to be in place, if voted up, until at least the 2020-2021 year.
Dr. Yazedjian: Dr. Hurd can provide a little bit more background.
Dr. Hurd: Just for a little bit of clarification on that, you will not have to take an additional course.  It's really designed to be a lot like AMALI is.  So it will be attached to a course and, depending on what courses you have transferring in if you are coming from a community college, it may be satisfied through some of those.

Senator Kalter: Are there other questions?

Senator Wall: In regard to that, would that be a course that is starting for all freshmen coming into the University, or would it be an expectation for, I'm guessing, not all students that are currently enrolled?  
Dr. Hurd: Once it's in place, it'll be a graduation requirement, so it will be for everyone who does come in.  Now, these courses, while we assume that a lot of them will be through General Education, it could be a course that's within someone's major.  So it could be fulfilled that way because there are a lot of majors on campus that already have a course like this that would just be reviewed and designated as an IDEAS course.  
Senator Kalter: Other questions?  All right, wonderful.  Thank you so much.  I will also say thank you to the Academic Planning Committee, which is an external committee of the Senate.  It is, indeed, one of the hardest-working (and, frankly, one of the most delightful) committees to serve on.  It is so interesting to read about everybody's program and find out stuff.  So it's a lot of work, a lot of reading, but it's great.  And I go to every single department meeting after the draft plans are produced because I think it's important for the Academic Senate Chair to get any feedback from the departments about how this process is working for them and if they have any critiques, which every once in a while we do get.  That they know that we're taking those in and that I can represent them back to the Senate and to the Rules Committee.  But thank you so much, Associate Provost Yazedjian, and to Dr. Hurd.  
Policy for online classes during a weather closure

We're going to move on.  I don't know if it can be balmy and gale-force winds at the same time, but we're going to talk for just a couple of minutes about weather closures.  So, remembering back to January 30th and 31st when it was minus 50 below – or I guess that's a redundancy, right? – minus 50, and apparently during the weather closure, because we have both online and sometimes hybrid courses, there were some questions that came up about whether professors can or should continue to run their online courses during the weather closure, etc., etc.  I'll pass it over to Dr. Murphy for further elaboration and what we're here to do is basically get feedback from the Senate about whether or not there needs to be a policy about this.
Provost Murphy: I think Senator Kalter said that about as well as I can.  You know, you think about us shutting down the campus for either cold temperatures or weather, and faculty who have hybrid courses or online courses but are located here on campus are in a quandary about do they go ahead and have assignments.  So, some faculty continued to have assignments and asked their students to say that electronic assignments were still due on a due date even if the campus was shut down.  I think there was at least one example where a faculty member had an online exam – not necessarily an online course, perhaps a hybrid course – but the exam was scheduled for a date that was a campus closure date, and that faculty member said I'd like to still go ahead and have that exam because I feel students are prepared for that.  And then students are kind of caught trying to understand do I have this exam or not.  We had concerns because we had some students who said the Wi-Fi in my apartment building is not as…  What's the word I want?  Dependable.  Yeah, robust or dependable.  And so I'm worried about taking an exam using my home Wi-Fi.  So there were all these issues coming up, and so I really asked Senator Kalter if she thought that this was an issue worthy of discussion by the Senate and how to proceed on that.  So we're looking for some guidance on that.  What I would say as a separate, we do have multiple off-campus locations, and so, for example, if we have a location in (and I'll make this up) Palatine, Illinois, even if we're closing the campus in Normal because the weather is bad, we wouldn't automatically shut down an additional location if the weather was not bad there.  So I don't know if that matters at all, but to have you think a little bit about that.  That location can matter.  So I will leave it at that.
Senator Kalter: So, do we have input for Dr. Murphy on this?
Senator DeGrauwe: I think a lot of it, when we talk about a class, we don't focus on what the student does for that class a lot of the time.  For me particularly, as a Nursing major, textbooks are very expensive so I refrain from buying them because I know we have them on hold at the University.  We have them on hold in Milner.  So if I had an assignment due and we had a University closure, I can't go to Milner for those books.  And if I have an assignment that's due, I'm screwed.  So I think that's a lot of it is, if it's too cold to go outside, or if it's too icy, or too snowy, that shouldn't be a reason for me, if my Wi-Fi was bad at my home, to go to Fusion Brew because they have a better Wi-Fi.  Why should a student risk to go outside just to go somewhere else so they have a dependable Wi-Fi to take a test or an exam when you can just do it the next day?
Senator Pancrazio: I've been teaching online for about 15 years, and typically issues of connectivity are things that are in the user's ballpark.  So, for example, if a student has a Wi-Fi issue, that's in the realm of the students to take care of with their service provider.  However, in cases of emergency, I think the biggest issue that you would have to face would be power outages, and that would affect a wide range.  So I would urge…  The advantage of online teaching is that you can continue, and you can keep providing instruction in those situations where people can stay in their homes.  Many of the platforms that we are seeing nowadays are coming with the e-book included.  However, flexibility is always a good thing, especially with any course that's online, because if someone complains they have instant access then it makes us all look bad, and they can broadcast that.  
Senator Solebo: A quick question.  So, when you were talking about the test and not being able to take it online, I do think that there would be a huge problem with that especially because certain situations come up like your laptop may not work, or you may not even have a laptop so you're depending on taking it in class.  So, what alternatives have you thought of, or has the committee thought of, for this?

Provost Murphy: The example I gave was a class where the exams already are always online.  So it wasn't that it was an in-class exam and then the faculty member said now we're going to switch and have you take it online.  So I'm assuming a student that's taking a course that is designated as online or hybrid is going to have a working laptop, a working computer, or know what their alternative is.  That's going to be their responsibility when they're taking a course that truly is designated as online or hybrid.  So the examples the student gave when the student called and said I'm having an issue with this was more of the dependability of their Wi-Fi rather than their laptop not working.  So, if that helps clarify that particular situation.
Senator Wall: I'd just like to ask…  I know we have, I believe, a computer requirement here at this University, that students have a computer.  But is there a computer requirement for internet connectivity for students off campus?  Because I know on campus, internet is obviously something we provide.
Provost Murphy: That's a great question.  No.  That is not part of the computer policy where we do require students to have a computer.  I don't think we specify that it's a laptop, but that's an excellent question.  We do not require that students have a Wi-Fi in their apartment or their home.  It's a great question.

Senator Wall: So with that, then, I believe it was Senator Pancrazio, you mentioned that that was kind of the student's responsibility to sort out.  If a student does not have, I guess, financial means for internet connection within their apartment, should we be expecting them to then complete those assignments if the University buildings are closed and they are unable to get internet connectivity on campus, which would have been the expectation for the course already?

Provost Murphy: My concern would be a student who would knowingly sign up for an online course who wouldn't have access to that connectivity at home, but I could see where that could be a possibility.  But I think it might be unusual for a student who does not have access to Wi-Fi to knowingly take an online course or a hybrid course.  But, point taken, though.  I don't want to disagree with your question.
Senator Kalter: I do know, Dr. Murphy, about a course in the Native American Studies minor that is given online, but the students are often on campus doing other courses.  So that may be the kind of situation that you're thinking of.

Senator Hefford: I was just going to add something that we could consider for the future when making this decision.  It could depend on the duration of the time that we are spent away from school.  I think it should be something that we can consider because if it is just one day that the University is shut down, it might not be as much of a problem for this exemption from the online commitments, although if the school is out for several days or so, like three to five days, it might be more productive for us to continue those assignments because typically when these weather conditions happen, there honestly aren't a lot of things that the students are doing anyways inside the dorms typically other than just watching movies and things like that.  So, just something to consider for the future when making this decision maybe in the upcoming year or throughout the rest of this discussion.
Senator Jones: Kind of going off of what he said, in terms of the weather, I definitely feel like some exceptions have to be made if a power outage happens because of weather, but you would think that students who sign up for online courses already know that they should have dependable Wi-Fi, and they should be prepared because these situations could come up without any weather problems at all.  So unless it's that exception, I don't see why there has to be more flexibility for a course that is all about flexibility.
Senator Ferrence: So, listening to the discussion here, so far we've presumed that anybody in an online course would also be on campus or at least close to campus.  But in many cases, the online learner is not necessarily near campus, and I think it's very important to capture that aspect.  I'm in favor of some amount of faculty discretion when it comes to these types of things.  I think it's very difficult to set hard and fast rules because if you start getting into the weather and a course can or can't meet online, then do we have to shut that course down if any student anywhere in the world is enrolled in the course and the weather happens to be bad at their location?  So, it's entirely possible that you've got a student in North Dakota who's taking an online course, and they could have exactly the same issues.  You know, they're snowed in and they don't have internet access.  We wouldn't want to have to close ISU for that.  So I think there has to be a little bit of common sense in there, but we also have to be very careful about what does it mean to be online, and it means so many different things to so many different people.  
Senator Blum: I was just going to echo the sentiment here that I think there is a connectivity failure which can happen any time in many, many different ways.  And I teach online in my face-to-face classes.  I teach online in synchronous fashion.  So in all of those classes, I have a policy for connectivity failure and computer failure, and those kinds of things I think have to be dealt with sort of at the course.  The other thing I think is really important is the difference between a synchronous, live, at that particular day instruction versus I'm going to teach a class on autism this summer that is largely asynchronous.  So the instruction is going on at all different times during the week, and students can take tests almost at a self-paced type, module sort of construction.  So I think there's just sort of different issues about is there a connectivity issue?  Then there needs to be a way of dealing with that and then also sort of not really understanding online instruction is all kind of one flavor, right?  Because there are a lot of flavors in how it's enacted.
Senator Mainieri: I'm not familiar with all the particulars of our current weather closure policy.  If for a non-online, non-hybrid class, if we have a due date and there is a closure and the due date was going to be on ReggieNet, what is the policy in regard to those types of things for a regular class during a University closure?

Provost Murphy: I think that's part of the question.  There is no policy for that.  That's a great point, and that's a great example.  
Senator DeGrauwe: I respectfully disagree with Senator Ferrence.  I do believe that there needs to be a set policy that says if there is a school closure of this University, this main campus of the University, these are the steps that faculty and staff need to follow because that makes it easier for students to understand, and that makes it easier for faculty to understand.  If there is this whole, the faculty is able to decide if they want to continue their class online or if they don't want to continue, that makes it very subjective and I think that hinders the ability for a lot of students and faculty on moving forward.  And the example of North Dakota, I think if that happened, like if it was a sunny day out here and in North Dakota they had a blizzard and weren't able to do anything, that student would be emailing the professor at their earliest convenience saying hey, this is what's happening, and I hope the professor would be willing to work with them.  So I believe that if there is a closure of this main campus University, I think that online assignments and online classes need to stop at the same time because you don't know if a student needs to go to Milner.  You don't know if the student needs to have the Wi-Fi connectivity of this campus, and that is something that the student has the right to (the right to the access of those resources).  If a student does not have the access to that, how can we expect them to continue on with the education?  
Senator Jones: Just a question to you.  If the faculty don't have the discretion, how is it that a student would be able to email them and ask them a question if there is a set policy?  If there is a set policy, like we have to do it this way, it wouldn't matter if the student emailed them or not because the faculty wouldn't have discretion, so how would that work?  
Senator Kalter: I'm not sure we should get into a debate with one another about this.

Senator Evans-Winters: I think sometimes we're thinking from an undergraduate perspective, which we should, but I think a lot of this also had to do with graduate students and graduate faculty.  So I'll give an example just from our program.  This is a situation that has come up before with graduate faculty or faculty who teach mostly graduate students.  So imagine this scenario where we are only meeting our students, say, face-to-face, three or four times during the semester, and that can be fall, spring, or summer.  Our graduate students in some programs are expected to be online in the meantime.  So we're not giving out PhDs or EdDs for people who only show up three or four times.  This happened, actually, this past winter.  So if we have three, four, or five days off, the question becomes, do we expect our students, because campus is closed, that their programs or their learning must come to an end?  Now, keep in mind these students know that they signed up for an online program, and so if they are housed in North Dakota, it can be sunny or a snowstorm in North Dakota or it can be warm, or cold here and snowed up in Illinois.  And we don't expect their learning to stop.  So what happens is you may have faculty who actually say, well, campus is closed so I don't need my students to tune in, or I don't need them to go on the computer and upload documents, or for us to have a Zoom conference or something to that extent or whatever software or technology we're using.  And so from a graduate perspective, this is very important when it comes to contact with faculty.
Senator Kalter: All right.  This is great.  I'm so glad that we did this because I think that we're learning about the incredible complexity of this question.  Do we have any other comments that are new?
Senator Judson: I would just encourage that we also consider about connectivity from the University side, not just the students' Wi-Fi, because I know I have one course that we used ReggieNet, but we also have three other platforms and at times that platform may go down.  Now the companies provide reports that specifically tell you the times and the days when it might have been down, but if it was down for two hours on the day that they were to do an assignment, because a lot of publishers provide that now, you might want to extend that because that might have been the only time when the student could take it that day.  So I would just encourage that we look at a policy that looks at connectivity from both sides – the University as well as the student.

Senator Kalter: Any other new things to contribute?  New comments?  All right, wonderful.  So, Dr. Murphy, you have a ton of feedback and it's all complicated and going in different directions.  Have fun with that!  All right, we're moving to the Academic Senate calendar.
Academic Senate Calendar for 2019-2020

Senator Kalter: We don't need to approve or anything like this, but if you see anything that you think is a concern, that we got a date wrong or have an unrealistic schedule or anything like that, let us know.  You can let us know now, or you can let us know later.  I'll give a couple seconds for people to look at it.  Anything there?  All right, as you see, Exec meets every Monday and the Senate and Caucus meet every other Wednesday.  I'm sorry, did I say every Monday?  Every other Monday, etc.  All right, so that's the Academic Senate calendar.

Action Items: 

Endorsement of the Code of Student Conduct

02.27.19.05 From Senate Chairperson: Executive Summary of Code of Student Conduct changes
02.27.19.04 From Senate Chairperson: COSC Markup from 2015 draft and current 2016
Senator Kalter: We're going to move on to an Action Item.  Let me give a little bit of background.  You have the Student Code of Conduct in front of you.  It is the current Student Code of Conduct.  We're not actually doing any changes or revisions to this.  In 2014-2015, the Academic Senate approved changes to our Student Code of Conduct, and sometime around the same time (it might have been the next year), there was also an ad hoc Student Code of Conduct Review Committee that was created that started its work.  In the meantime, in the summer of 2016, some things changed on the national level particularly with regard to Title IX compliance.  And when that happens, the University and the President of the University basically have no choice but to comply.  So, ordinarily we would have taken those summer 2016 changes through the 2016-2017 Senate for approval.  That didn't happen because we were essentially sending them to the ad hoc committee, but the ad hoc committee's work extended much longer than we thought.  We thought it was going to take a year.  It ended up extending into a second year and then, of course, we had also a change in administration in the other President's office in Washington, D.C., and so that administration is also looking at potential Title IX changes that, if we need to do something, it probably will be this summer that those changes will come through.  So what we wanted to do, though, was to just show everybody – since it has been now almost three years since the revised Student Code got put in place without any shared governance review – we wanted to sort of give everybody a mark-up copy to see what was changed and also to have something like we just did with the weather closure thing, a little bit of feedback about things that you're seeing as potential revisions that need to happen to the Code, should it come back to us after the summer with changes, any other changes, that we might want to consider or problems that you might see with the changes that were made.  And we have a number of guests here if we have any questions.  John Davenport, who many of the students know, our Dean of Students, is here to answer questions.  We also have Tony Walesby, who was not here during many of those changes, but he is the Director of the Equal Opportunity and Access Office.  Wendy Smith, and I don't recognize the person on your other side, but I know I should know your name.  Natalie Alexander.  Terrific.  And you work in which office?  University Housing.  Terrific.  And is anybody else here for the Code?  John, did you want to say anything or just listen?
Dr. Davenport: I'm here to take feedback.

Senator Kalter: All right, terrific.  So we're taking feedback.  Senator Pancrazio, it looks like you've got feedback.  

Senator Pancrazio: No, I have a question here.  Let me see.  I think back in October, I contacted John because the Code of Student Conduct is Item 10 on the Academic Affairs task list, and I contacted John to get a copy of this, and he said that this was going to be in the works and we would see it sometime in late spring or early fall.  And I brought that to the attention of the clerk and said when would the Academic Affairs Committee get that, and so at this point I'm not exactly sure what we're doing here.  But it was my impression that this was going to come through the Academic Affairs Committee and then later come to the full Senate.  Is that no longer part of the process?

Senator Kalter: No, it will if there are further changes made.  These are the changes that were made three years ago, and so we're basically taking a look at this sort of in a sense to demonstrate that the majority of the changes, perhaps all of the changes, were made strictly for compliance and were not sort of, you know, discretionary changes.  So that's what we're doing.  It's not that we're bypassing the Academic Affairs Committee whatsoever.

Senator Pancrazio: Okay.  So my impression was, when we had our conversation, that all of those were compliance issues that were legal, and I believe (and I don't want to put words in your mouth), but I think the word was they were non-negotiable.  Okay, thank you.  
Senator Kalter: Does anybody see anything that they have either concerns about in the mark-up copy or that they'd like to contribute to future changes for the next iteration?
Senator Horst: I noticed on page 12 there is language regarding hazing, and I know we just did some work on a Hazing Policy.  We might make sure that those are in alignment.

Senator Kalter: Very good point.  I don't quite remember, but I believe the Hazing Policy is at Legal right now, so that's a very good idea to make sure that those are in alignment and also line up with things outside the University.  Other comments/observations?

Senator Pancrazio: I had an odd question.  The word "dirk" appears in one of the references to the possession of long knives and it also appears with stiletto and other things.  Is there a prevalence of…  A dirk is, I believe, a Scottish dagger.  Has that somehow been an issue on campus?  Particularly a Scottish…  A shillelagh or something?  Has that been something that we really need to crack down on?
Dr. Davenport: I believe that was an attempt to be comprehensive…  

Senator Pancrazio: One follow-up question about nunchucks.  I believe we have an RSO that is a martial arts RSO.  Is that something that they would train as part of their art?  I believe that there was a blanket prohibition of nunchucks.  I'm not pronouncing it correctly, of course, but would an RSO somehow feel that they've been excluded by not being able to have that as part of their training repertoire?
Dr. Davenport: We do have several RSOs who practice various forms of martial arts.  That's something I can inquire about.  I don't know if that's a particular skill set or, I want to say, weapon instrument that they particularly train in.  So I can't say with 100% certainty.  
Ms. Smith (Legal office): I can add a little bit to that.  There's an overall Weapons Policy that covers exceptions for University activity that's sanctioned and how you get exceptions for that.  And so if you have that exception, then you're not going to be in violation under the Code.  So it's in the broader context of a Weapons Policy that's not mentioned in the Code.

Senator Kalter: Other comments about the Code?  All right, I want to give one that Khalya Breland had in Exec, and she's no longer a Senator because she's graduating either Friday or Saturday (I'm not sure when).  So, she was concerned that she saw nothing about hate crimes in the Code, and it led to a brief discussion in Exec also that it was kind of difficult to find things in general about violence to persons.  So we had a discussion about sort of vandalism and property and those types of hate crimes, but it took a while, as we were talking, for us to even locate the section that was about if you get assaulted by a fellow student or something like that.  So both of those, I think, would be helpful for the committee to look at to see is this clarified, is it something that's easily findable.  And I thought the hate crimes question was particularly apt given some of the not recent, but past history that we've had, to make sure that we have something about that.

Dr. Davenport: And just a point of clarification in the area of hate crimes, because the Student Code of Conduct doesn't charge crimes, if there are issues that rise to the level…  Hate crimes is a criminal designation, and so if there was something that would rise to the level of a discriminatory act or something of that nature, that would be referred and that would be under the auspices of OEOA to take that and investigate and deal with that particular matter.  So, the Student Code talks about specific behaviors, but if mitigating factors such as racial things of that nature become a factor or an incident in it, or a part of that particular incident, then SCCR works in conjunction with OEOA to review that, investigate that, and then, if appropriate, sanction for those particular things.  But we can make it more clear in the Student Code. 

Senator Kalter: Terrific.  The rest of Executive Committee, can you help me out?  Did we cover anything in Exec that hasn't been mentioned yet?  I'm remembering something that Senator Phillips had.  It had something to do with the definition of an aggrieved party, I think.
Senator Phillips: That was just my misunderstanding in Exec, but we cleared it up.

Senator Kalter: We cleared it up there.  Okay, terrific.  Wonderful.  All right, so if there are no other comments/feedback towards revisions to the Code, do we feel comfortable endorsing the changes that were made back in the summer of 2016?  And we're already in action item phase, so does somebody want to put a motion on the floor to approve those changes?

Motion by Senator Blum, seconded by Senator Marx, to approve the 2016 changes of the Student Code of Conduct.

Senator Kalter: And just a reminder that you do have an executive summary of all the changes.  Hopefully you reviewed that before the meeting.  I don't think I'm going to take the time to go through that, but you can see sort of the major changes.  The only question I had in that was under 6, University Regulations (B), there was a sentence that said, "The University expects all students to act in a manner that demonstrates personal integrity, ethical behavior, and respect for the truth in the conduct of their affairs."  I thought that was a relatively innocuous thing to say.  I wasn't quite sure why that part was taken out.  I understood why some of the other statements might have been taken out, but I forgot that I had feedback as well.  So, just a comment there.  So we have a motion and a second.  Do we have any debate about approving these changes?

Senator DeGrauwe: Please forgive me for my confusion.  What does this endorsement mean if this passes?  

Senator Kalter: It basically means that we are saying that the changes that were made three years ago, that we have seen them, reviewed them, and think that they are fine.  Right?  But that doesn't mean that it's going to stop there.  Hopefully after the summer we will have the actual examination of a revised Student Code happening next year (keep our fingers crossed), and at that time we will have a much more in-depth discussion.

Senator DeGrauwe: Okay, thank you.

Senator Kalter: All right, any other debate.

The motion was unanimously approved.

Information Items:

03.08.19.03 Policy 1.17 Code of Ethics Current Copy (Rules Committee)
05.02.19.03 Policy 1.17 Code of Ethics Mark Up (Rules Committee)
05.02.19.04 Policy 1.17 Code of Ethics Clean (Rules Committee)
Senator Kalter: All right, excellent.  I won't say we have a Student Code now, because we already had one.  But thank you for endorsing that and taking a look at it.  The only other thing we have on the agenda tonight is that you might remember when we were doing the Amorous Relations Policy, we had the Code of Ethics kind of sitting there in the background waiting to be changed as a result of those changes.  It's currently in Information Item status.  Does anybody have any questions or comments about the changes that are being made to the Code of Ethics?  Oh, I'm sorry.  I forgot to hand this over to Senator Horst.  Senator Horst, do you want to put that on the floor – oh, I'm sorry – not put it on the floor, but move to go into action on that one tonight?
Senator Horst: I think I'll just start by saying besides changing names of policies and changing the name of the Educate Illinois to Educate*Connect*Elevate, the only other wording change that we made was to add the word "formal" in number 11.  "Maintain confidentiality, objectivity, fairness, and impartiality in all formal evaluative activities."  This is a result of a discussion that happened in the Executive Committee, and the Rules Committee agreed with it, that we want to clarify that we're talking about formal evaluations such as written evaluations of deans and not other kinds of discussions that might happen between faculty and it would be difficult to maintain confidentiality.
Senator Kalter: Any comments or questions about that?  

Motion by Senator Horst, on behalf of the Rules Committee, to move the Code of Ethics policy to an Action Item. The motion was unanimously approved.

Motion by Senator Horst, on behalf of the Rules Committee, to approve the changes to the Code of Ethics policy.  The motion was unanimously approved. 
Communications

Senator Kalter: Wonderful.  Does anybody have a Communication for the Senate?  Oh, maybe I should explain what a Communication is first, since this is a new Senate.  So, Communications is a time when we basically make announcements about activities that are going on around campus, things that you need other people to do, requests that you want to make to each other.  Those kinds of things.  It's also a time, if you have a Sense of the Senate Resolution (which we can explain more about in the fall), when those can come up and be debated.  Essentially those are things that come up from individual faculty rather than committee and that kind of thing.  So, do we have any Communications?

Provost Murphy: Just a quick recognition of someone who is not a Senator, but who has served the Senate for many years.  And that guy over there who looks really sad, because he's attending his last Senate meeting, is Alan Lacy, who is retiring after, gosh, many years at the University in a number of roles.  So we thank Alan for all of his service to the University and to the Senate.  

Senator Kalter: Make sure that you're at the Board meeting.  We're going to make comments about you.  Do we have further communications?
Senator DeGrauwe: On June 18th, Emergency Management is doing a mock disaster drill.  I believe they are still looking for volunteers to be actors.  It's at 8:00 to 12:00.  We are basically having a mock tornado.  So if you or any of your colleagues would like to participate, you can email Eric Hodges.

Senator Kalter: Excellent.  Further communications for the Senate?  All right, seeing none, I just have one and that is good luck on finals.  Happy commencement, if you're going to commencement, and have a wonderful summer.  

Adjournment

Motion by Senator Marx, seconded by Senator Solebo, to adjourn. The motion was unanimously approved.  
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